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MERRIMACK VALLEY WORKFORCE INVESTMENT BOARD
(CHARRETTE ROOM)

60 Island Street
Lawrence, MA
Minutes

Tuesday, June 5, 2007
8:00 AM

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Pedro Arce, Joseph Bevilacqua, Christine Bradshaw, Thomas Casey, Barbara Grant, Karen Sawyer, Donna Gambon, Gary Hale, Robert Ingala, Susan Jepson, Charles LoPiano, Ann Ormond, Sharon Marshall, Peter Matthews, Sally Cerasuolo-O’Rorke, Jean Perrigo, Steve Salvo, Tom Schiavone, Fred Shaheen, Michael Sweeney, Cal Williams, Len Wilson
MEMBERS ABSENT:

Lou Antonellis, Shirley Callan, Wayne Capolupo, Stephen Capone, James Driscoll, David Hartleb, Jeff Linehan, Sal Lupoli, Jeff Marcoux, Maria Miles, Margaret O’Neill, Cindy Phelan, William Pillsbury, Karen Sarkisian
GUESTS PRESENT:

Tamika Correia, Joan Lyford, Gina Lagana, Kevin Page, Ken Moran, Brad Howell, Thomas Hargreaves, Judy Junker, Lillian McGinty, Arthur Chilingirian, Ron DiNicola, Megan Shea, David Souza, Amy Weatherbee, Cindy Key, Dawn Beati, David Souza, Mike Lynch
STAFF PRESENT:

Fred Carberry, Elizabeth Kirk, Mary Kivell, Chris Shannon, Marjorie Betances
1.
Call to Order

Board Chair Pedro Arce called the meeting to order at 8:05 a.m.

2.
Minutes of the January 23, 2007 Meeting
Chairman Arce called for a motion on the minutes of the 1/23/07 meeting.

Cal Williams made a motion to accept the minutes of the 1/23/07 meeting as submitted and Chick LoPiano seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

3.
Reports of Committee Chairs

i. Planning Committee

Committee Chair Peter Matthews reported that at the end of the third quarter, total job seekers served is at 84% of plan.  He said that persons with disabilities served is at 111% of plan, UI claimants at 103% and veterans served at 91% of plan.  Entered employments is at 73% of plan and, typically, entered employments tend to spike in the fourth quarter. Total employers served is at 112% of plan with critical industries served at 115% pf plan and emerging industries served at 97% of plan.
He said that the breakdown of services to regional residents shows that 82.7% of those served are from the Lower Merrimack Valley, 70% from Lawrence and Haverhill, and that out-of-the region customers are predominantly from Southern New Hampshire.  The WIA Title I Adult and Dislocated Worker Programs are on or above plan and the Lucent II National Emergency Grant is still under-enrolled due to the unpredictability of the lay-off timetable.  The Smith & Nephew Grant is on target with 95 enrollees at the end of the third quarter.

Peter then talked about the recommendations from the Youth Council that the Planning Committee voted to approve.  They were for re-contracting for the LARE Education/CNA, LARE Education and Medical Assisting and LARE Education and Medical Billing Programs.  The Planning Committee also voted to approve re-contracting for the Little Sprouts Child Enrichment Centers Program.

Peter said that the Planning Committee also voted to approve the recommendations for funding for the LARE Education and Electronic Certification/Manufacturing Program and the LARE Education and Clinical Assisting Program as presented and recommended by the Youth Council.

Mr. Matthews said that Mt. Auburn Associates, as the qualified low bidder for the MVWIB Blueprint at $15,000, was awarded the contract to update the Blueprint.  A first draft will be completed in early June with the final document due on June 22nd.

He reported that the Planning Committee, along with the MVWIB staff and Career Center staff, worked together to draw up a new Career Center Charter.  The length of the charter was changed from the original two years to five years to align with the WIB’s five-year planning process.  The Annual Plan will be updated every year and will be attached to the Charter.  Performance goals are also part of the plan and will be updated every year.

The Committee reviewed a draft of the Annual Plan at their May 24th meeting.  They voted to approve the Annual Plan contingent upon a final review prior to presentation at the June 5th full Board Meeting.

The Merrimack Valley WIB, as lead partner, has been provisionally awarded funding under the Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund Grant to implement a customized manufacturing training project.  This was a collaborative effort with several partners including the ValleyWorks Career Center, the North Shore WIB, the Greater Lowell WIB, ten regional manufacturing employers including Raytheon, and several training vendors including Northern Essex Community College.
Additionally, the Merrimack Valley WIB partnered with the regional workforce investment boards to obtain funding under the Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund to support the Health Care Learning Network.

ii. Youth Council

Cal Williams, Youth Council Vice-Chair, reported that based on positive program performance, the Youth Council recommended re-contracting for 3 OSY programs run by LARE: CNA, Medical Billing and Coding, and Medical Assisting.  The Youth Council also recommended refunding the Little Sprouts OSY program but with a reduction in enrollments and programmatic changes designed to strengthen the program and produce higher completion rates.

Cal also said that the Youth Council was disappointed with the low number of applicants for ISY programming.  The 2 proposals received were very strong.  Both were from LARE and will focus on Lawrence High School students: one will provide occupational training in Electrical Manufacturing, the other in Clinical Assisting.

Through a team effort from ValleyWorks Career Center staff, we were successful in working with 7 high schools to provide over 260 students with job shadowing opportunities in over 75 businesses on National Job Shadow Day.

Cal reported that there are several summer jobs initiatives:  Mayors’ Summer Jobs Initiative (5th year).  There is still a high demand for summer jobs for youth.  YouthWorks received a higher allocation this year ($240,000) to serve a minimum of 161 youth.  In light of demand and available site placements, the Youth Council agreed to give 55% of these jobs to Lawrence youth, 35% to Haverhill youth, 6% to Methuen and 4% to Salisbury.
Cal said that they would like to encourage more WIB involvement in providing summer jobs for either of these programs and that he would like this to be the first year that Board members directly support programs like these.

Reporting on Connecting Activities Cal said, this past year, our region benefited from the Economic Stimulus Bill, which provided a program allocation of $180,000, much higher than the previous amount of $75,000, however, this increase did not survive the FY08 State Budget for the House or the Senate.  The Youth Council has been actively involved in petitioning the State for an amendment and regional legislative support; regardless we are most likely facing a cut back to previous funding level of $75,000, enough for one full-time program staff person to serve 15 school districts and over 20 high school programs in our region.  If the State budget passes at pre-Stimulus Bill levels, we will begin petitioning for more equitable funding for our region—we have a history of being one of the lowest funded regions in the state and yet have demonstrated some of the highest need in regards to youth at-risk for dropping out.
The Youth Council is partnering with the Merrimack Valley Chamber of Commerce to provide quality professional development opportunities to local teachers designed to strengthen their understanding of private industry and bring a greater level of real world relevance to their educational curriculum.  To date, 16 teachers have received training in Lean Manufacturing theory and practice.  6 additional teachers will work in private industry settings over the summer and develop school curricula and materials to better prepare their students to enter the workforce, especially in high-need industries such as science, technology, engineering and math-related careers.

The Youth Council discussed and identified the several priorities to be included in the FY08 Annual Plan.  They include developing better connections for front line staff to existing resources, increasing levels of advocacy for our region’s youth, creating a more effective workforce delivery system through self-assessment tools and a more active youth voice to determine program effectiveness sand regional priorities, constructing a more regional, seamless and transparent youth workforce system, developing more formalized partnering among agencies and regional partnerships with similar youth workforce missions.
iii. Nominating Committee

Fred Carberry said that at the last board meeting Sally Cerasuolo-O’Rorke, Ann Ormond, Joseph Bevilacqua and Maria Miles were appointed to the Nominating Committee and are bringing forth three candidates for board membership.
Sally Cerasuolo-O’Rorke said that she would like to nominate Ms. Gina Lagana, Director of Human Resources at Merrimack Valley Hospital.  Joseph Bevilacqua nominated Kevin Page, Senior Manager of Labor Relations at Raytheon Company and Joan Lyford, Human Resources Generalist at Caritas Holy Family Hospital.

Motion by Tom Schiavoni seconded by Len Wilson to approve the nominations of Gina Lagana, Joan Lyford, and Kevin Page.  Motion passed.

4.
Report of Executive Director
Mr. Fred Carberry, Executive Director, began his remarks by stating he would like to thank our hosts, Chet and Gary Sidell for providing us with the use of this space for today’s meeting.

He said that the primary focus of today’s meeting is the approval of the FY08 Annual Workforce Development Business Plan, which is due for submission to the Department of Workforce Development no later than this Friday, June 8th.  As of last Friday, June 1st, we were still pulling all of the pieces together.  In the interest of giving the board time to review the plan we sent a summary.  Fred said that he believes that the summary does, in fact, provide a very thorough picture of the overall objectives of the plan and the complete plan was posted on the MVWIB website on Friday.
Fred explained that some of the major elements of the FY08 plan are that FY08 WIA funding for our region increased by approximately 11%.  However, in light of last year’s decrease of 24%, we have not even restored funding back to FY06 levels.
The MVWIB is also in the process of reviewing the latest draft of the 2007 Blueprint update which will be completed by the end of the month.  The MVWIB will present this update to the appropriate staff of the Career Center, as well as area service providers, and interested audiences during the coming year to ensure that our efforts are targeted at the latest trends in private sector requirements and workforce development needs in our region.

Fred continued his report stating that our commitment to aligning our activities with high-growth industries continues to be strong.  The awarding of the WCTF grant to the MVWIB, as lead applicant in a collaboration of three WIBs, two Community Colleges, and ten private industry partners is proof of that.

He said that the Business Services Unit continues to grow connections with the private sector through workshops, job fairs, and thoughtful hands-on support.  The Career Center has set an ambitious plan to increase contact with critical and emerging businesses which is detailed in the plan.

We are also collaborating on ways to improve connections with area youth to existing resources.  We have strong plans in place to maximize the level of services brought to the at-risk youth of our region.

Because of the increase in the Governor’s Summer Jobs Initiative, we are now able to provide summer employment for about 120 youth from Lawrence, Haverhill, Methuen, and Salisbury.  We have also applied for a grant from the Executive Office of Public Safety to address youth gang activity by providing structured employment and training opportunities.  If this grant is successful, we will be able to serve more youth this summer.
Career Center operations will be improved by providing group orientation and membership workshops in the new fiscal year.  The Career Center will continue to focus on staff training and development, to enhance skills and stay in tune with the latest technologies and workforce trends.  Also, in response to customer feedback, the Career Center will begin offering evening hours for job-seeker convenience.

Fred continued stating that the second focus of today’s meeting is the approval of the ValleyWorks Career Center Charter.  This document has been worked on by the WIB, the staff of the Career Center, the Division of Grants Administration, and representatives from the Division of Career Services over the last several months.  One of the key differences when compared to the last Charter, is a heightened focus on Continuous Quality Improvement (CQI), in a more realistic and deliverable way.  We believe this is a good document that will lead to improved services and increased customer satisfaction.

I would like to thank the management and staff of the WIB, VWCC, DGA, and DCS, and especially the members of the Planning Committee for all the efforts that went into the preparation of these two documents.

I would like to conclude by calling your attention to a “letter to the editor” that appeared in the Eagle-Tribune on Monday, May 28th.  Fred then read the letter and said that all the data, figures, and charts combined cannot better express the type of positive performance and attitude that we, as a workforce development system, are striving for here in the Merrimack Valley.
He then asked that the board recognize Veterans Employment Rep, Tom Hargreaves; Workshop Coordinator, Cindy Key; and Workshop Specialists, Judy Junker and Lillian McGinty… The letter was written by ValleyWorks customer, Joe Tavitian.

5.
New Business

i.
Approval of ValleyWorks Career Center Charter
Board Chair Pedro Arce asked for a motion on the Career Center Charter.
Motion by Mike Sweeney seconded by Peter Matthews to approve the ValleyWorks Career Center Charter as submitted.
Pedro then asked if there were any questions and hearing none called the question.

Motion passed with Donna Gambon abstaining.


ii.
Approval of Annual Plan
Pedro Arce asked for a motion the FY’08 Annual Plan.
Motion by Len Wilson seconded by Chick LoPiano to approve the Annual Plan as submitted. 
Pedro then asked if there were any questions and hearing none called the question.

Motion passed.
8.
Mass WIB Executive Director Tamika Correia
Fred Carberry then introduced Tamika Correia the Mass WIB Executive Director for her remarks.
Ms. Correia said that she is pleased to note in the committee reports the active Merrimack Valley involvement in youth.  Governor Patrick provided more money for youth services because this is important to him.
She explained that two months into the job she is trying to visit WIBs across the state.  She said that it is nice to see board member Joseph Bevilacqua, who is also the Co-Chair of the Mass WIB.  Ms. Correia said that at the April 1st Mass WIB meeting Governor Patrick attended and stayed to meet members and encouraged them to be a policy making board.
Ms. Correia said that she is going to hold meetings in different areas of the Commonwealth and that the next meeting is on June 13th beginning at 9:00 a.m. in Canton.  The September 12th meeting will be at Northern Essex Community College and December 12th will be in Worcester.  She invited and encouraged board members to attend and said that she would be getting a fresh set of meeting dates for 2008.  She said that she is also meeting with the state WEB designer to have meeting information on the WEB page and also the opportunity to see and hear meetings in the future.  She will be listing all local WIBs and Career Centers on the Mass WIB web page.

Secretary Suzanne Bump called three focus sessions to open up the process when she assumed her position asking for input on where the state board should go.  They decided to work through subcommittees.  The first subcommittee is the ABE/ESOL and they are investigating effective models to improve and incorporate workforce development into ABE and was held in Brockton.  The second subcommittee is Sector Priority looking at science and health care and was held in Newton Lower Falls.  The third subcommittee is Linking to Education which seeks to incorporate workforce development to technical and higher education.
She said that the Governor wants 100,000 new jobs in the Commonwealth and 15,000 have already been created.

Cal Williams then asked about the Economic Stimulus bill and the funding for Connecting Activities.  Ms. Correia said that she would look into it and that the she is working to get the Career Center budget up.
Joe Bevilacqua said that Ms. Correia underestimates her role in opening up the process.  The three focus session asking for input from all the regions and the Governor’s strong support for a more open results driven process is good news for workforce development.

Joe also said that he would like to recognize Len Wilson who has just completed his second term as Chairman of the National WIB Association and is past president of the MVWIB.
Fred Carberry said that he wanted to welcome Mike Sweeney as Acting Title I Administrator taking the place of John Griffin.

Fred then said that the approval process for the Career Center Charter and Annual Plan highlights the level of trust in the system and the work of the Planning Committee, Youth Council, and staff of the WIB, Career Center and DCS.  He said that we will continue to build on that trust.

He also said that the draft Blueprint would be e-mailed to members and on the MVWIB website and asked for comments to be returned by next Tuesday and congratulated Joe Bevilacqua on his reappointment as Co-Chair of the Mass WIB.
9.
Adjournment

Having no further business Mike Sweeney made a motion to adjourn and Peter Matthews seconded the motion.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.








Respectfully submitted,








Mary Kivell








Recorder

7
1

